Corbridge Medical Group

Patient Representation Group

Wednesday 17th December 2014, Corbridge Health Centre, 7pm
Minutes
In attendance
MM, FR, JM, SA, Julie Johnston (Practice Manager)

Apologies for absence
BC, AH, MB, NO’B, SL, Dr Dykins and Nicola Lamb (Reception Manager)
1. Update on activities since the last meeting
GP Triage

The GP triage system continues to provide a good, accessible process by which patients with urgent health concerns can be assessed and treated as appropriate usually on the same day. However the numbers associated with this daily workload have escalated in recent weeks. Julie presented a graph of this activity which showed triage numbers rising from an average of around 85 per week to as many as 150 per week recently. This is thought to be partly due to seasonal trends with the busy Winter period now upon us but also possibly due to the fact that patients are using the system more readily and perhaps (on some occasions ) inappropriately. Discussions within the practice are ongoing to see whether we can filter some of this demand into appointments later in the week and also to see whether the lack of pre-bookable appointments has led to this demand. The graphs now available within our EMIS software provide an excellent forecasting tool through which GP appointment numbers can be tracked and monitored to help manage this better in future.

KTP Project 
The KTP research project continues to provide some fascinating data about GP workload and Julie presented some graphs and scatter plots to demonstrate how the data is being used to help us re-design the way certain GP services could be delivered. For example the average number of consultations per year in some age groups is over 20 which equates to just under one appointment per fortnight. By analysing and tracking these we may be able consolidate some of the activity into fewer appointments eg by offering a longer appointment when more problems can be discussed as opposed to the current 10 minute appointments. Use of care planning documents which patients can keep at home to refer to as a guide to keeping healthy, fit and well may help to reduce the more minor queries and questions which patients bring to the surgery and finally, a longer annual review appointment for those with long term conditions with input from nurses and GPs might help to join some of the GP and nurse activity thereby reducing multiple appointments into one. 
PRG members commented that better use of telephone will help reduce some face to face activity (as we’ve already seen with triage) particularly when this is done proactively eg telephoning housebound patients to see how they are getting on would provide reassurance and support which patients find very beneficial. There was also a suggestion that use of online resources might help to reduce some work with patients who have long term conditions. It was also suggested that for patients with mental health conditions where psychiatric support is lacking but for whom the admissions avoidance agenda doesn’t really apply, some form of regular review or perhaps group work may provide the support they need. Julie agreed to feed these comments back into the discussions.
Progress on the KTP project will be reported back to the PRG before any new systems are implemented for comments and suggestions.

Referral Management

Julie presented the latest graphs on our referral management scheme showing that whilst activity showed a remarkable decrease throughout 2013-14, in recent months that activity has increased again above the county average. The GPs continue to discuss referrals before they are sent off in order to ensure that all options have been explored before referral to secondary care and its thought that the recent rise in activity could be due to seasonal increases in workload. The rates have risen to a similar level to those for the same period last year so further tracking through the year will demonstrate whether this is simply a seasonal effect.
2. Consultation on Online Access to patient records
Using a ‘dummy’ patient Julie demonstrated the potential levels of access to medical records which could be available to patients via EMIS Access. The software can enable access to medical problem titles, acute and repeat medications, test results, letters and attachments, allergies and immunisations. For many of these sections there are online links to patient.co.uk where further information about medications and medical problems was available. We looked at each of these in turn and PRG members were asked for their opinions on whether this level of access would be beneficial to patients. Their comments were noted so that they could be passed on to the GPs who would be looking at this next week. 
It was suggested that whilst providing more information to patients could raise anxieties about what certain test results mean or how the contents of letters might be interpreted, on the whole the PRG agreed that they would be happier knowing than not knowing what was going on – more anxieties can be created by concerns over what ‘could’ be going on behind the scenes and this could help to address that. 
It would be clear to see when test results are back and when letters have been sent and received which might save patients from telephoning the surgery. 
Generally the group were very supportive of opening up the medical record online with the obvious caveats regarding security of passwords etc. The process for making this data available seems to be an opt in/opt out basis and we could restrict it to patients who have discussed this with the GP or nurse in the first instance.

 It was suggested that the PRG could pilot the increased access to medical records for a short period to see how they feel about the data it reveals. Julie explained that it would ultimately be the GPs’ decision as to how far we go with this but that the comments would be passed on for them to discuss. 
3. Feedback from West Locality Joint Patient Forum Wed 8th October 2014 
It was agreed that we should be encouraging patients to share their experiences of health services with the group and whilst the Friends and Family test will encourage comments regarding GP services, we should have a similar mechanism by which patients could be encouraged to share their experiences of secondary care and community services also. 
Julie agreed to devise a ‘Tell us your story’ form which could be filled in by patients who felt either dissatisfied by their encounters with other services or indeed where they felt services had been particularly good. The notice board in the corridor could be used to draw attention to this and to the work of the PRG to encourage more involvement.

All information received would be reviewed by the PRG and passed on to the Locality PRG where it relates to a commissioned service outside the practice.

Julie would publicise the existence of the PRG more widely within the practice but would keep the names of members confidential. Individual members could make their membership known to their own circle of friends and neighbours but this was not considered necessary as it could lead to tricky or inappropriate encounters. Instead, all feedback from patients would be brought to the PRG meeting as a standing item on the agenda, so that issues could be discussed and resulting actions or changes recommended.
4. Friends and Family Test
From 1st December this is now a requirement for all GP practices and we have had a paper based system alongside a web based solution in place since that date. The mandatory question which we must use is as follows:

How likely are you to recommend our GP Practice to family and friends if they needed similar treatment? 

� Extremely Likely

� Likely

� Neither likely nor unlikely

� Unlikely

� Extremely Unlikely

� Don’t know

A box is then available for patients to add a reason for their rating. It is hoped that those patients who are unhappy with the service will tell us how we can improve.  As with the ‘Tell us your story’ forms, all Friends and Family feedback whether received on paper or via the website would be brought to the PRG for discussion at each meeting so that any general trends or concerns could be openly discussed and addressed. We will then feedback the recommendations from the group about changes which we make as a result so that patients can see the impact of their involvement.
5. Practice Website
We had a brief look at the new website and discussed some concerns about the colours and lettering over which we have limited control but Julie agreed to look into this.
6. Patient Representation Group – future plans
The purpose of the PRG, as originally set out in our Terms of Reference, remains a key part of the running of the practice. However, we need to develop systems which encourage patient feedback (like those described above) in addition to patient surveys which are directed by the PRG as the need arises. It is hoped that our agenda can move from one where information about the practice and the various initiatives going on are merely presented to members, to a more interactive forum where patients’ views are discussed and recommendations for change are made.

In order to enable regular discussion of the Friends and Family/Tell us your story feedback the following dates are proposed for 2015:

Wednesday 11th February 2015 at 7pm

Thursday 14th May 2015 at 7pm


Wednesday 12th August at 7pm


Thursday 12th November at 7pm

  (These dates are merely suggestions so we can put them in the diary ahead of time and we may choose to move these meetings or add additional ones eg Locality forum like the one back in October)

7. PRG Membership
Membership of the group has become something of a concern, particularly as in some meetings we only have 4 or 5 patient representatives present. We particularly miss the input of those in the younger age bands, 20s and 30s, and perhaps need to encourage more members in those age groups so that they can be better represented at meetings.

Julie agreed to advertise within the surgery for more volunteers, particularly in those age groups so that they can perhaps serve alongside existing members and deputise for each other when meetings clash with work commitments etc. It was acknowledged that, in forming the group originally, we wanted to do most of our work via email rather than in meetings, but our face to face discussions have always proved more productive and are an inevitable part of the successful functioning of the group.

Individual members are asked to consider whether they are happy to continue on this basis (and all are encouraged to do so) but where gaps have arisen in our ability to represent all demographic groups within the patient population, more advertising for volunteers will take place. 

Date of next Meeting: 

Wednesday 11th February at 7pm

